SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 10 August 2016
PRESENT – Councillors J Tandy (Chair), A Bannerman, Mrs A Chebsey (substituting for Councillor Baker), Mrs H Fraser, I Jones, A Mosley, Mrs K Owen, K Pardy and K Roberts.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillor Mrs B Baker.
12/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council


13/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 01 June 2016 were submitted as circulated and read. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 01 June 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
14/16
MATTERS ARISING
Ref: 4.3 Mayor’s Party in the Park
It was reported by the Mayor that his Party in the Park event on 3rd July was a great success.  There was no financial gain but the aim of bringing people together was achieved.  He hopes that future Mayor’s consider holding a similar event in years to come. 

15/16
QUARRY

15.1 Update of Events in the Quarry
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated an updated list of events taking place in the Quarry this year.  The Quarry ground was currently in good condition and being prepared for the Shrewsbury Flower Show.  
15.2 Update on the Play Area & Splash Park
The Operations Manager reported on the many positive comments received about the Quarry Play Area and Splash Park; both are well used.  Staff have been fully trained to conduct three PH tests of the water per day.  A few teething issues are being investigated i.e. the buckets not tipping correctly but this does not stop the facility being used.
Councillor Jones raised the issue of changing facilities and enquired whether anything could be incorporated in the Pavilion.  The Operations Manager agreed to look into the possibility. 
Councillor Mrs Owen expressed concern about very young children trying to use equipment that was clearly designed for much older children.  The Town Clerk confirmed that it is the responsibility of Parents/Guardians to supervise their children on the play equipment and ensure they are using it correctly.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Operations Manager undertake a feasibility into the establishment of changing facilities in the Pavilion.

15.3 Update on the Hornbeam Tree
The Operations Manager reported that the Hornbeam Tree had to be removed due to serious disease and confirmed that a replacement tree will be planted next to the Splash Park as a replacement.  The planting will take place in the winter.
15.4 Update on the general repair and maintenance of the Quarry
The Operations Manager reported on the reinstatement work that has been necessary over the last few months.  Event preparations for the Shrewsbury Flower Show are fully operational and have raised no concerns with ground conditions.  The reinstatement after the event will be monitored to ensure the Quarry ground is left in an acceptable condition.
Councillor Mosley raised concerns about the maintenance of the riverbeds.  Some are becoming overgrown with self-setters and Himalayan Balsam obscured views across the river.  Members would like to see a plan to manage these areas long-term.  Reference was made to the River Risk Assessment following river deaths; some foliage is required as a natural barrier to prevent people stumbling into the water and to reduce the levels of erosion of the riverbank.

The Operations Manager will investigate this issue and report back on the sections of riverbed under the Town Council’s management. 



RECOMMENDED:

That the Operations Manager reports back to the committee with a long-term plan of works for maintaining those riverbeds under the management of Shrewsbury Town Council.

16/16
MARKETS

The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that the market is very busy with 96% utilisation and 14 traders on the waiting list requesting pitches for a full week.  This includes four existing traders that are looking to expand.
As usual, some shops in town will be opening late night on the six Wednesdays before Christmas.  This year the market traders are keen to participate too.  In addition they have requested the market be opened from 10am – 2:30pm on the Sunday before the late night shopping begins.  Permission will be sought from Shropshire Council, owners of the building who will provide staff to open/lock up. 

Councillor Bannerman has received complaints about poor ventilation which has worsened following an increase in occupancy and refrigeration units which give off heat.  He was advised that the Corporate Landlord Responsibilities rest with Shropshire Council therefore he would be best to raise that directly in his capacity as a Shropshire Councillor.  
RECOMMENDED:

That Councillor Bannerman follows up the issue of poor ventilation with Shropshire Council.

17/16
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS
17.1 Radbrook Recreation Ground 
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager updated members on the work being undertaken with SAHA to create a possible base for junior football provision. 

SAHA had commissioned a topographical survey of Radbrook Recreation Ground showing how five pitches could be accommodated on this site.  Currently the area is only used by an archery club and dog walkers.  Whilst SAHA’s aspirations were for a level site with parking provision for at least 30 cars, these five pitches would be white-lined in readiness for the new football season so the site could be used.

SAHA would also like to install bollards to delineate where car users could park; this project was being facilitated by the Ringway Community Scheme.  They are also looking at the possibility of locating a lockable container to be used for changing.

The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager advised that the local member for Copthorne had been advised on progress and was very supportive.  Ultimately, he wished to see footpath provision along Radbrook Road improved; this would not impact on his long-term aspirations.

17.2 County Ground
17.2.1 Premises Licence

The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager advised that the Town Council has applied for a premises licence to allow food to be prepared and alcohol to be consumed on site during designated hours to meet the sporting needs of the facility.  Various conditions have been applied by Environment Health including providing a double sink for food preparation.  The Police and Fire departments are also involved in discussions.
17.2.2  Pavilion Development Plans
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported on the need to revisit the Development Plan for the pavilion in light of the University Centre Shrewsbury & Energise withdrawing support.  The University will continue to be invited to future meetings.  

Councillor Mosley enquired of support from users of this facility.  The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that Shrewsbury Town Council have maintained the land and building but the various clubs had contributed towards significant upgrades to both the cricket pitch and the Pavilion.  A number of different sports clubs used the facility.

17.3 Springfield Recreation Ground
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported on a successful national Disc Golf competition which was hosted at Springfield Recreation Ground recently.  There were around 60 competitors who enjoyed the technical and challenging course.  Positive feedback was received following the event and an increase in local interest has been seen.  Recently the Youth & Community Development Officer had held summer youth sessions on the facility.
17.4 Monkmoor Recreation Ground
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that the ten-week tennis course was oversubscribed this year so an additional course was provided.  Both parents and children receive coaching making it a cost effective activity, hence it’s popularity.  It was hoped that a Monkmoor Community Club is going could be formed to increase usage further. 
Councillor Fraser enquired how these sessions are advertised.  The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager advised that a noticeboard will soon be erected onsite for advertising courses and he would look at having these added to the Town Council website also.
RECOMMENDED:

That the tennis courses be advertised on the Town Council website as well as in the new noticeboard.

17.5 Silks Meadow Bowling Green

As previously reported, providing water to the toilet facilities and electricity for floodlighting has been problematic due to the proximity of the flood defences.  It was hoped that bespoke engineering to scale the flood defences will be installed shortly.

18/16
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM
18.1 
Minutes of the Bloom Meeting

The minutes of the Shrewsbury In Bloom meetings held on 28 June 2016 and 19 July 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Shrewsbury In Bloom meetings held on 28 June 2016 and 19 July 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
18.2
Heart of England Judging

The Operations Manager reported that the Heart of England judges visited Shrewsbury on 27th July.  They judged the town in the Small City Category and for the first time they also judged the Quarry in the Parks & Open Spaces category.
The weather was favourable and the changed route, which took in the North of the town and ended at the Energy from Waste facility, was well received by the judges.  The results will be received in September.  

The Town Of Flowers competition closing date has now passed and the Mayor will announce the results very soon.

19/16
TEAM SHREWSBURY


The Town Clerk reported that following a fatal stabbing in Meole Estate, a lot of the focus of Team Shrewsbury has been in this area.  This was a targeted attack and the general public are not at any increased risk.

The Town Clerk updated members on the work of Team Shrewsbury.  A meeting had taken place with the secretariat for the Police & Crime Commissioners Chief Executives’ Association who recognised the benefits of working together and wanted to use Team Shrewsbury as best practice.  The Operational teams continue to meet weekly with valuable results.  The Youth & Community Development Officer also feeds into this process and has developed activities for some of the young people with identified behavioural needs.


Members enquired about unruly dogs in the Quarry.  The Town Clerk clarified that her staff do monitor dog walkers in the Quarry.  If dogs are considered to be ‘out of control’, owners are asked to put their dogs on a lead.  Such instances are rare and most people use the Quarry in harmony with others.


Councillor Jones had received complaints that dog owners are leaving dog excrement in the long grass.  The Operations Manager explained it has been difficult to keep up with grass cutting this year.  This is due to the loss of a grass cutting member of staff and perfect weather conditions that have seen the grass grow incredibly quickly.  Instead of mowing every 17 days, it is now more likely to be 24 days.  The Town Council is also contracted by Shropshire Council to leave some areas longer.

Councillor Owen expressed her dismay at seeing grass cuttings standards particularly in the cemetery and asked by the arisings could not be collected.  The Town Clerk advised that to cut and collect the grass cuttings would not be financially possible.  In respect of the Cemetery SLA cuts had meant that staff had been reduced from 4 to 2.  Those members of staff work as best they can and are assisted by the Friends of Longden Cemetery and God’s Acre Volunteers.


Councillor Mosley proposed that during the winter, Shrewsbury Town Council reviews their resources and ability to cope within the busy summer season.  It may be necessary to employ a team of casual staff or reduce the areas covered.  


Councillor Pardy asked if the Town Council could use the Young Offending Team to help out with grounds maintenance at busy times.  The Town Clerk advised that whilst the youth offenders come free there is a requirement to pay £150 a day for their supervision.

The Town Clerk reported on the possibility of the Town Council setting up their own volunteer scheme with potentially some rewards system, particularly if the town Council is to take over further assets from Shropshire Council.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Officers review the resources and coping mechanisms during the busy summer period. 

20/16
CHRISTMAS

20.1
Tender Documents in relation to Christmas Displays
The Town Clerk has started to look at the new tender documents for the Christmas Light displays as the Town Council is now in the final year of the three year contract with Turnocks.  Ideally these documents need to be ready ahead of Christmas Lights Switch on as prospective tenderers can be invited to visit the town and judge the quality of otherwise of the exiting lighting stock.
Councillor Jones expressed the need to encourage the businesses or the Business Improvement District to financially contribute to the displays as they benefit from the additional footfall the lights bring to the town.  
In response, the Town Clerk reassured members that lots of businesses do provide help by purchasing hanging baskets and sponsoring floral displays.  The Parade Shopping centre provide their own lights and the Town Council puts them up.  Whilst the Business Improvement District (BID) did not contribute to the cost of the lighting, they picked up the lion’s share of the costs for the Christmas Lights Switch on Event.

The Town Clerk reported that the tender budget was £45k a year for three years.  There was merit in leaving the costs as they were as it falls within OJEU requirements and the Christmas Lighting Market is very competitive.

The Town Clerk reported in the past that a Working Group of Councillors has been set up to consider lighting designs.  The Chairman felt that Officers could do the majority of the technical work with a view to presenting preferred designs to the Committee.
The Operations Manager reported on the responsiveness of the existing contractor.  Turnocks have been very committed and responded to any problems quickly and efficiently.  Their sub-contractors are also local and therefore respond very quickly.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Clerk prepare the necessary tender documents with a £45k a year ceiling.

(ii) That the outcome of tendering with preferred options be reported to the Committee in due course.

20.2
Christmas Light Switch-on Event
The Christmas Light Switch-on event will follow the same format as last year and be held on Wednesday 16 November.

20.3
Carols in the Square
The Carols in the Square event has been brought forward a week to 14 December.  The same format as previous years will be followed.
21/16
EXEMPTION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

22/26
SHREWSBURY FIELDS FOREVER

The Town Clerk detailed the amount of time both she and the Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager had spent on seeking the necessary information and assurance from the event organiser for both the event in July which the event organiser cancelled and the proposed new event in September.

In was reported that from the outset the Event Organiser had been informed that any booking would only be confirmed once Officers were fully satisfied with the plans for the event.

Despite numerous deadlines the event organiser had been given, the Town Clerk could not give the assurances that the Members required that this event would go ahead safely and meet the expectations of the festival goers.

The Town Clerk advised that as the event organisers relied upon using the Town Council’s Premises Licence, senior officers would ultimately be liable should any breach of licensing conditions occur.

Every member of the Committee was resolute in the fact that the Town Council had a good reputation of hosting quality events in the Quarry and working well with Event Organisers; this standard should not be compromised.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Town Council not proceed with finalising the booking of Shrewsbury Fields Forever for the weekend of 16/17/18 September
(ii) That the Event Organiser is notified of the decision.

(iii) That a draft press release is drafted and circulated.
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